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JUDGMENT IN CASE C-152/03 (RITTER-COULAIS): CROSS-BORDER CONSIDERATION OF OWN LOSSES?

The married couple Ritter-Coulais lived in France in own property in 1987, but worked in Germany as 
teachers at a stately school and were therefore subject to unlimited tax liability in Germany. At that time, 
personal use of own property could be made taxable in Germany as rental income, thus allowing the 
deduction of expenses. Germany's national legislation states that foreign negative income, which is 
qualified as passive (e.g. rental income) is not deductible from the tax base. Moreover, German case law 
states that the exemption method in a double tax treaty applies to positive as well as to negative income. In 
addition, negative passive exempt income is not - according to German case law - considered upon 
determining the tax rate, whereas positive passive exempt income is. Ritter-Coulais applied unsuccessfully 
for a consideration of the losses suffered from their French property when calculating the applicable tax 
rate. They took the case to the German Supreme Tax Court, which referred it to the ECJ. Upon referral, 
however, the Court started with asking whether the losses had to be deducted from the tax base (i.e. 
against the case law of the German court) and only secondly, in case this was negated, if the non-
consideration of losses within the tax rate is compatible with the fundamental freedoms.

In its judgment of February 21, 2006, the ECJ expressively did not answer the first of the referred questions. 
As Ritter-Coulais had not applied for a deduction of the losses from their tax base, the ECJ considered an 
answer to the first question to be irrelevant for the outcome of the case. Not questioning its settled case-law 
according to which the national courts are in the best position to assess whether a preliminary ruling is 
necessary to enable it to give judgment and thus relevant, the ECJ pointed to its lack of competency where 
the irrelevance of the referred question is obvious and therefore gave its opinion only on the second 
question concerning the consideration of losses for purposes of tax rate determination.

In this context, the ECJ stated that the freedom of establishment was not applicable, since it protects the 
right to take up and practice activities as a self employed person. Ritter-Coulais, however, were not self-
employed. The Court went on to establish that the rules on the free movement of capital applicable at the 
time of the claim (1987) did not preclude provisions as the German one.

The ECJ noted, however, that the free movement of workers in Art. 39 EC had to be considered, and 
moreover, was violated by the German legislation: Ritter-Coulais, who worked in Germany but resided in 
another Member State were - in contrast to persons working and residing in Germany - not entitled to take 
into account losses relating to their home for purposes of determining the relevant tax rate. Therefore, the 
situation of non-resident workers is less favourable than the one of resident workers. 

In respect of the German government's attempt to justify the national provision with the coherence of the tax 
system, the ECJ simply stated that a system, which takes positive foreign income into account when 
determining the tax rate, but for that purpose denies the consideration of losses of the same kind from the 
same State, cannot be considered coherent. Art. 39 EC thus precludes such treatment.  

As a direct consequence of the judgment, tax exempt foreign negative income has to be considered when 
determining the tax rate of individuals. Indirectly, the judgment also implies that individuals as well as 
corporations with foreign income that is not exempt due to a tax treaty have to be entitled to deduct foreign 
losses, even if these are qualified as passive within the German provision. 

Although much anticipated, the judgment does not open up for a deduction of foreign tax exempt losses 
from the tax base, e.g. losses from a foreign permanent establishment in a tax treaty country. With the first 
referred question remaining unanswered, the German Supreme Tax Court failed in its alleged attempt to 
obtain a ruling on this issue. As two cases are pending with the German Supreme Tax Court on this, the
ECJ might have to deal with this question in the near future.  
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